

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 25 MARCH 2010

COSP.31/10
PLAY AREAS

The Green Spaces Manager (Mr Gray) submitted report CS.07/10 which outlined the arrangements for management of the City Council’s stock of equipped children’s play areas and the issues raised for standards of service delivery.

Mr Gray showed the Panel a map of all of the play areas within the Carlisle urban area.

He explained that the Green Spaces Team was responsible for the effective management and maintenance of a large and growing portfolio of 65 play areas and 5 multi-use games areas (MUGAs) while at the same time resources were declining.  The Team had reached a situation where the Council was no longer able to provide the highest standards of safety and play value from its stock of children’s play areas.  He added that at the same time there was a growing recognition of the limitations of fixed play areas and a move toward ‘natural play’.  The Council’s Play Strategy ‘Play for today, Play for tomorrow’ reflected this new thinking.

Mr Gray reported that the Council’s Play Strategy included a number of actions for the Green Spaces team in relation to management of play provision.  Key among the actions was the idea that play areas should be assessed for their quality and that future investment should be based on the assessments; with priority given to those play areas in prime locations that offer the best potential play value.

He added that the Department for Children, Schools and Families (DCSF) was offering funding to all local authorities in England for the provision of better play facilities called the ‘Playbuilder Fund’.  The City Council’s allocation for 2009.10 was just over £106,000 and was being shared between Edgehill Road and St James Park.  To qualify for the Playbuilder Fund the Council had to demonstrate its commitment to the 10 principles of good design set out in the DCSF’s ‘Design for Play’ guidelines.  The principles were well expressed in ‘Play for today, Play for tomorrow’ and the City Council should take credit for being well up to the benchmark of good practice in this regard.

Mr Gray explained that the Green Spaces Team was responsible for development and maintenance of equipped play areas.  The best of Carlisle’s play facilities, Bitts Park, Hammonds Pond and Cummersdale, were as good as any in the country but have had considerable investment and were heavily used.  The Council had a recurring capital budget of £50,000 per annum for replacement of play areas which was the approximate cost of a single small-medium sized play area so that equates to the replacement of 1 play area per year.

By using developer contribution to off-site projects in the form of commuted sums the Council had been able to increase the resources available for play areas replacement.  Funds had been invested in several areas and in 2010 there would be a new play area for Belah paid for by a developer contribution.  However, capital monies can not be used for maintenance/.  With limited resources to manage the 70 sites, it was impossible to provide more than the level of maintenance to ensure basic safety requirements.

He explained that some of the poorer play areas were extremely old and the equipment was outdated.  A combination of poor locations and anti social behaviour had led to some plays being the subject of repeated complaints from the public and from Councillors.

In 2009 the Green Spaces Team compiled a simple inventory of public areas.  From the inventory it was possible to produce a schedule of the play areas that contribute least value to the communities they were intended to serve, and incur costs to the council tax payer that outweighed the benefits they provided.

Mr Gray felt that the Council should reduce the number of play areas and increase the quality of the areas that remained.  There were a number of options within the report and there would be consultation with Ward Members, Neighbourhood Forums and community groups.  The options open to Members were:

A
Status quo – this would lead to sub standard play areas with greater cost 
and risks to the Council

B
Increase resources available to manage the play areas.  This would 
have to come from the City Council’s revenue budgets because external 
funding was exclusively available only for capital projects and not for 
maintenance costs.

C
Reduce the revenue burden by a process of transformation, de-
equipping and re-landscaping a number of selected play areas based on 
their age, state of repair, play value and location.  This approach 
addressed the core problem.  Remaining sites could be upgraded to 
improve their play value and maintenance was carried out to a higher 
standard.  The space left behind was still available for informal play.  
Many local authorities had chosen this way forward.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder commented that the play areas fell into his Portfolio and the Culture and Community Services Portfolio.  He believed that it was a different era for the provision of play and exercise and many play areas were no longer used.

The Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder agreed that it was important to remember that fashion, interest and the demands of children had changed and there had been a move towards ‘natural play’.

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

A Member felt that there should have been some mention of the Play Strategy and its outcomes within the play areas report.

What work was being undertaken for partnership work and possible finance from other groups?

Mr Gray replied that the team worked closely with other sections of the Council to co-ordinate activities

It would have been useful to have had problems with anti social behaviour identified within the report.

Mr Gray responded that issues of anti social behaviour were a major drain on resources in terms of repair and maintenance and anti social behaviour in play areas needed to be addressed.  

A Member commented that the Council could not afford to continue with play areas in the same way.  He felt that one option would be to have fewer, strategically place play areas that were bigger and better.  He felt that the Council could no longer afford a wide range of local facilities.

Who funded the play areas provided through Section 106 agreements in the long term?

Mr Gray explained that the Council policy for Section 106 agreements stated that the developers contributed to the maintenance of the play areas for ten years.  After that time the play area became the sole responsibility of the Council and this added extra pressure to the already limited resources for play areas.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that he believed that the Council needed to review their Section 106 agreements.

A Member commented that higher priority should be given to designing out crime in the areas.

It was felt that adult equipment in play areas would encourage adult supervision which would then impact on the level of anti social behaviour.

The Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder felt that the Panels discussions were guided towards Option C in the report which would result in equipment being removed from some local areas and the upgrading of the remaining sites.  If Option C was taken forward there would be further work needed on the future of the empty sites.  He suggested that the sites either remained as play areas or could be sold to resource the remaining play areas.

Members felt that some green spaces should be retained as play areas were appropriate.

Was it possible to explore the possibility of asking community associations to run or oversee play areas?

Mr Gray responded that it was a possibility and he gave an example of an area where a neighbourhood forum had formed a friends of the play area group and were trying to raise their own funds.  He added that there may be an issue with officer resources but it would be worth investigating, it would, however, be a big project for a community group.

A Member added that consideration should also be given to community centres taking some responsibility to play areas they were close or adjoined to and that housing associations should also be involved in the process.
In response to a further question Mr Gray explained that if a different group assumed responsibility of a play area the Council would still have a duty of care over the play areas and would have responsibility for the health safety.

RESOLVED –1) That the Panel have considered the options outlined in report CS.07/10 and recommend to the Executive that they investigate Option C as a way forward for the future of play areas in Carlisle;

2) That Ward Members, Neighbourhood Forums and community groups be invited to comment on proposals for the transformation of specific play areas as the work progressed;

3) That the Panel recommends to the Executive that it would be beneficial for the Council to undertake a review of the Council’s Section 106 agreements.







